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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE CHARTER TOWNSHIP OF SHELBY SIDEWALK COMMITTEE HELD ON TUESDAY, JANUARY 11, 2011 IN THE BACK OF THE BOARD ROOM, 52700 VAN DYKE, SHELBY TOWNSHIP, MICHIGAN.
The meeting was called to order at 5:08 p.m. by Chairman Richard Batchelder.

Members Present:
Richard Batchelder, Mary Lou Weitzel, Mary Beth Zinn, Ray Breederland, Craig Cowper and Paul Viar
Member Absent:
Brent Freeman (arrived at 5:18 pm)
Also Present:


Glenn Wynn, Township Planner




Tina Vaglica, Township Engineer





Joe Youngblood, PRM Director





John Crumm, M.C. Program Manager (arrived at 5:15 pm)

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION by Zinn, supported by Cowper, to approve the minutes of the December 14, 2010 meeting as submitted.

Motion carried.
BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR/VISITOR
Mr. Wynn stated the purpose of having these gentlemen at the meeting tonight was to show the overall Macomb County trail system and what the Sidewalk Committee is doing is in context with it.   He presented maps for the committee to reference.
a.) John Crumm, Macomb County Program Manager

Mr. Crumm was not present at this point of the meeting.

b.) Joe Youngblood, PRM Director

Mr. Youngblood referenced Riverbends Park and gave an update on the concept of where proposed sidewalks at the Stoney Creek and Metro Beach Trail will be headed through Shelby Township.   When exiting Riverbends Park on the south side of 22 Mile Road, there are existing sidewalks that head east to Shelby Road.  The plan is to cross Shelby Road on the east side, and at Mound sidewalks will be on the east side heading north by the old Visteon Plant.  This will take sidewalks all the way up to 25 Mile Road.  From there the sidewalks will head west on the north side of 25 Mile Road to Shelby Road.  At that point it will cross with the Macomb Orchard Trail and you will then be able to enter Stoney Creek on the west side of Shelby Road.  This has been discussed with Fazal Khan’s office as the most feasible and cost effective way to run sidewalks through Shelby.  
Mr. Breederland stated he has researched this area also and feels this concept is the complete opposite of why this trail is proposed.  If you begin the trail at 24 Mile Road and go north to 25 Mile you can exit and safely cross to the next mile road.  Between 24 Mile and 25 Mile there are no driveways crossing the trail.  Mr. Youngblood questioned if he was referring to the Macomb Orchard Trail.  Mr. Breederland confirmed.  Mr. Youngblood mentioned that we need to keep in mind that the Trail is on the old Canadian railroad.  Mr. Breederland understood.  Mr. Breederland stated that from the standpoint of the Sidewalk Committee, sidewalks are first for safety and then a nice path for walking.  He counted the residential driveways that cross from Visteon and noted 43 residential and commercial, 6 factory, 13 subdivision roads and 2 mile road crossings. He further gathered rules of the Trail that he mentioned in detail.  He thinks from a safety standpoint the concept of putting a pathway along Mound Road and then on 25 Mile Road is ludicrous.  The concept of the sidewalks was for bicyclers and pedestrians walking.  The subdivision streets have few drivers who look for pedestrians.  From a safety standpoint and his thoughts on the concepts of the trails, this idea makes no sense to spend money on this project.
Mr. Youngblood questioned his statement of the concept being “ludicrous”.  Did he mean the rules or the fact the trails will be on Mound Road?  Mr. Breederland stated to put a major wide pedestrian trail where many cars cross is a bad idea.  Mr. Youngblood stated he appreciates the safety concern but part of the thinking from a recreational standpoint is how more users can gain access to this trail.  The old concept of showing sidewalks through the park has its limits.  Mr. Breederland agrees, but from a safety standpoint, many exit the church parking lot, Morgan Elementary School, the bank and the Marathon gas station while families use the sidewalks. 

Mr. Youngblood mentioned this was the latest recommendation for the trail.  Back in 1995, AEW designed a different concept where sidewalks would come up Ryan Road across the river, underneath Ryan Road; go through Holland Ponds and up to Dequindre.  He loved the initial idea.  It was a beautiful concept but cost-wise he doesn’t ever see it being accomplished.  We are struggling to see this current concept to fruition not to mention the millions and millions of dollars it would cost to accomplish the AEW concept.  
Mr. Viar mentioned that keeping things in perspective, the bridge alone that comes out of the park and goes east over 22 Mile Road would cost about $250,000. 

Mr. Wynn stated that the plan actually supports both of these concepts mentioned tonight.  It shows the path ultimately going along the river alignment.  With this grant we are contemplating how we could use the money the best way we can to get to that point.  Mr. Youngblood mentioned that if money wasn’t an issue we could come up through Dequindre.  Much thought was put into this considering the amount of money that is allotted for this project. Mr. Wynn stated that issue of driveways is an issue to consider, but with the driveways also come many more people to funnel onto the trail.  The plan supports both options in the future.  This is option A right now due to financial limitations.  We are trying to maximize the ability to get as many people on to the system now.       
Mr. Freeman asked if we would need to redo the sidewalks on Mound Road to make them wider.  Mr. Youngblood stated yes, they would have to be ten feet wide.  Mr. Freeman also questioned if there would be easement issues because we have current easements with the sidewalks already.  Mr. Youngblood said that some of that has been looked into, but the engineers would have to pursue that further.  
Mr. Viar asked the interplay between the Sidewalk Committee and this trail and why?  Mr. Wynn stated this discussion was to help the Committee as they plan their local sidewalk system and how we can connect using our sidewalk money into the bigger trail system.   This is another factor on how to allocate sidewalk funds to connect to major shopping centers and neighborhoods but also connect to the Trail.  
Mr. Crumm arrived.

Mr. Crumm stated he represents the Macomb County Planning Department and he has been involved in master plan of trails for the past eight years.  The County doesn’t try to designate routes for communities.  The map was adopted and accepted by each of the twenty-seven communities that make up Macomb County.  This is one of the only county plans in the state with all of the communities agreeing with the location of the trails.  In this plan the trail network has been classified into regional, county-wide and then local trails.  It was the Board of Commissioners’ decision to take on the seventy-mile loop to complete the trail.  In addition they are continuing to develop kayaking on the river.  Next week he is meeting with the group that is interested in developing kayak liveries along the Clinton River somewhere in the north and taking them down past Utica to the new kayak launch in Heritage Park which is south of M-59.  He referred to a map which outlines the updates to the trail.  He further discussed the pros and cons of each concept brought forth tonight.  
Mr. Breederland questioned Mr. Crumm if he is knowledgeable of how many sections of the trail have driveways and cars crossing the trail?  Mr. Crumm stated he cannot give a firm number but near the 16 Mile and Metropolitan Parkway Trail that goes to Metro Beach you have a lot more driveways coming across that area.   

Mr. Batchelder questioned both Mr. Youngblood and Mr. Crumm as to the expected project completion date for the City of Utica project and our project up and through 22 Mile Road and across Riverbends Park.  Many easements would need to be obtained from 22 Mile up Mound Road and across 25 Mile Road.  What would be the expected completion date of that?  Mr. Crumm stated they have walked the area many times with the engineers and anticipates the area heading south from Riverbends Park to be completed in the fall of 2011.   Mr. Youngblood mentioned that the City of Utica is on the same timeframe for the portion of Utica north into Riverbends and that would be completed also in the fall.  Heading north, we have the federal funding for that but there is a local match required also.  The requirement of that is a twenty-percent match to the federal dollars obtained for bike trails.  The final designated route would have to be decided upon and then go out for bid to contract with engineers to design it.  That would probably be finalized in the fall of 2012.  Mr. Wynn mentioned he didn’t think too many easements would need to be obtained because the Mound Road right-of way was platted at 204’ so the majority of the right-of-way exists except for a section on Shelby Road.  

Mr. Crumm stated the grant money was never allocated to Shelby or Utica.  We received the money from Senator Carl Levin’s office being his desire to close these two gaps in the trail system.  He left the lump sum purposely for the county to shift as needed to complete the project.  

Mr. Youngblood reminded the committee that they are not 100% tied into this current concept.  We are always looking for more input.  He appreciates Mr. Breederland’s comments this evening.  
ENGINEER’S REPORT

Ms. Vaglica gave a report on her meeting with Mr. Batchelder and Mr. Wynn.  She updated that she had contacted AEW on the plans and some were already designed.  
She met with the Road Commission regarding the area by Seven Oaks.  The Road Commission would entertain the idea because there is a guard rail there already.  He wasn’t sure about a 7’ wide walkway but possibly a 5’.  She will look into it a bit further and take some measurements.  Mr. Breederland stated he had taken a good look at the area mentioned but had not taken measurements either.  There is sufficient space for a 5’-7’ walkway with his original proposal of a guardrail fence.  Ms. Vaglica will need to look into the adjacent properties because they will have to cross the driveway to connect into the sidewalk.  

TOWNSHIP PLANNER’S REPORT

Mr. Wynn stated he does not have a specific report for this meeting tonight.

NEW BUSINESS

New Priority List –

Mr. Batchelder mentioned he had a meeting on December 20, 2010 with the Township Engineer, Mr. Breederland and Mr. Wynn.  He further mentioned a minor change to some sidewalks at the mini storage site on Mound Road north of 25 Mile.  Since the proposed bike trails are going through there we don’t want to duplicate the work so it is pulled from the list.

He mentioned that this came pretty close to the $100,000 budgeted amount.  

1.  To complete the three lots (212’) near the Boys/Girls Club on 21 Mile Road at approximately $10,500.

2. – 11320 – 21 Mile Road (south side just west of M53 bypass), with an approximate cost of $3,500.  
There were prior issues with gaining easements on this parcel.  Mr. Breederland has spoken to Mr. Huth, Township Attorney and he is looking into the land contract before he makes any suggestions.  If we have to condemn the property we are mandated by the government to complete the project due to federal revenue sharing projects for a pedestrian walkway over the bypass.  If we have to go through condemnations the total cost could be double or triple the original amount. 

3.  North side of 22 Mile Road just west of the Post Office which is 225’ which comes in at approximately $6,500.

This serves as a higher priority since the area is greatly used by walkers using the street as the weather gets bad.  Mr. Viar asked where the sidewalk would stop.  Mr. Wynn stated the west boundary of that would pick up where the nursing home has been approved.  The nursing home will put in a sidewalk where it will connect to the Central Park sidewalk.  

4. East side of Shelby Road just north of 25 Mile Road (Coney Island), approximate cost of this project would be $7,000.

5. 14911 – 24 Mile Road (200’) would tie into existing sidewalks with an approximate cost of $10,000

6. 25 Mile Road west of Apple Lane (north of Eisenhower H.S. in front of Kingsway Apartment Bldgs) this would tie into existing sidewalks to Eisenhower H.S. at an approximate cost of $12,000 

7. West Utica south side east of Dequindre (guard rail on Creek Crossing and connection of sidewalk at gas station/mini storage) with an estimate of $3,500.

8.  Mound Road west side south of 24 Mile Road connects to the Churchill family driveway would cost approximately $5,500.

This would serve Mr. Churchill being he is handicapped as well as the whole community.  Mr. Viar asked if this is being done as a safety feature or because Mr. Churchill had made complaints.  Mr. Batchelder responded that it is a safety feature.

9. 26 Mile Road south east corner approaches                   (Detection Warning Devices) approximate cost of $3,000.
10. 3600 – 24 Mile Road (just east of Seven Oaks) is the area of prior discussion with the engineer.  This is the completion of a sidewalk with an estimated cost of $4,000 with the thought of having to possibly attain an easement also in that area.

11. 25 Mile Road (gaps from Kingsway Apartments east to Van Dyke) there are a couple of gaps in this area.  One is in front of the greenhouses and would tie into the projects completed last summer with an estimated cost of $35,000. 

He concluded that this will complete our budgeted amount for this year and get us most of the way to 25 Mile Road.  

MOTION by Breederland, supported by Zinn to forward the 2011 Shelby Sidewalk Proposed Priority List to the Clerk’s Office to be put on the Board of Trustees agenda within the next month.  
Motion carried.

Future Funding – DNR Trust Fund Grants –

Mr. Wynn will report on this at the next meeting.

Community Grants – Nancy Bates Plan

Mr. Batchelder has spoken with Ms. Bates regarding the possibility of obtaining grants from the Shelby Community Foundation.  She replied that in the past no one has ever asked for community grants for sidewalks.  However, she is not opposed to hearing more from the committee on this.  

Ms. Weitzel will contact Ms. Bates and will inquire as to the possibility of obtaining additional funding if available for sidewalk projects.   Ms. Weitzel will report back to the committee on this next month.
Cable TV Infomercial

Mr. Batchelder stated the last time he spoke with Mr. Martin he had everything completed and was going in the field to take pictures of maintenance issues that we had.  Mr. Batchelder expects the infomercial will be released within the next month or so.

Mr. Breederland spoke of the sidewalk north on 25 Mile Road on the east side of Shelby Road.  The sidewalk actually runs through the back of the cemetery and needs proper signage to alert users of that situation. Mr. Batchelder will contact Mr. Youngblood and see if he can place signage alerting people of the sidewalk continuing on through the cemetery.  

OLD BUSINESS
There was no discussion held on this item.  
CORRESPONDENCE

Mr. Cowper inquired as to the status of the letter mentioned last month that was sent to Mr. Stathakis.  Mr. Batchelder stated it will be addressed at next month’s meeting. 
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION by Weitzel, supported by Breederland, to adjourn.
Motion carried.

The meeting adjourned at 5:59 p.m.







___________________________________







Richard Batchelder, Chairman
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